
was able to effectively launch a comprehensive Telehealth program that 
made it easier for anyone to have an appointment with a provider from 
their home. We also began making improvements to key patient service 
areas in our health care facilities. Finally, three new providers were hired 
in the past 90 days to help us continue to expand our services for the 
community.  

Together, we kept our Focus Forward laser pointed to serve your health 
care needs.

I am proud and grateful for our community-centered health care team. 
Every employee at Dickinson is inter-connected to the people of our 
area. Our families, friends and neighbors are all of you. Thank you for 
giving us the honor to serve all of you with the very best health care 
possible. We are all most definitely stronger together.

Best regards

Chuck Nelson
President and CEO
Dickinson County Healthcare

Lexi Hagan was hit with unexpected news in February. The 16-year old from 
Iron Mountain was diagnosed with Acute Promyelocytic Leukemia (aPML), a 
rare cancer of the blood system. Knowing she was facing the greatest battle 
of her young life, Lexi and her parents, Mark and Laura, immediately began 
to formulate an action plan. 

Mark, a pharmacist and pastor of a local church, and Laura, Executive 
Assistant to the Superintendent of Iron Mountain Public Schools, sprang into 
action to find the right care for their daughter. The solution combined the 
highly specialized and advanced capabilities of St. 
Vincent’s Children’s Hospital in Green Bay with the 
excellent care of Dickinson County Healthcare (DCH).

The specialist team at St. Vincent’s developed a plan for 
Lexi that would require a 2-hour infusion, five days a 
week for four weeks. 

Knowing the 200+ mile round trip each weekday 
would be difficult for Lexi and her family, the Hagan’s 
considered a variety of scenarios, like renting an 
apartment in Green Bay or purchasing an RV to try 
and better accommodate Lexi. They brought in the 
team at Dickinson County Healthcare to lend 
support.   

Mark said, “When we approached the Dickinson 
Hematology/Oncology Clinic with the idea of 

possibly overseeing Lexi’s treatments right here in town, we knew we 
could get most of the care Lexi needed close to home.” 

Dr. Gustavo Morel and the Dickinson Hematology/Oncology team were up 
for the complex challenge. The cancer care team worked with HSHS St. 
Vincent’s to arrange for four days of treatment to be administered right here 
in Iron Mountain.  

“The Hematology/Oncology Clinic at Dickinson County Healthcare is 
such a blessing to our family,” said Laura. “The teams work together 

and now we only go to Green Bay on Mondays. Lexi 
receives her infusions Tuesdays-Fridays at 
Dickinson and although the treatments can be 
physically taxing, she doesn’t have the added 
pressures of travelling all that way.”

DCH provides the opportunity to bring her treatments 
to her home base of support where her friends and 
family are.  

Lexi shared, “I love the opportunity to be home with 
my friends and to interact with the people I love. It is a 
great convenience for me and my family that I don’t 
have to travel out of town for my treatment. Plus, the 
staff at DCH treat me so nice, I don’t want to go 
anywhere else.”

One of Safest Hospitals in the U.S.
DCH is at the top of its class – once again – for hospital patient safety. For 
the second consecutive scoring period, Dickinson has been recognized 
with an outstanding A rating from Leapfrog Group’s Spring 2020 Hospital 
Patient Safety Grade. The safety grade assigns an ‘A’, ‘B’, ‘C’, ‘D’, or ‘F’ to all 
general hospitals across the country based on their performance in 
preventing medical errors, injuries, accidents, infections, and other harms 
to patients in their care.

“Every physician and medical team member is 
committed to doing their best every day to 
ensure safe, high-quality care for every 
patient,” said Chuck Nelson, CEO. “We 
owe this excellent safety grade to our 
commitment to deliver exceptional quality 
patient care to our community.”

This recognition comes at an important time as the COVID-19 pandemic 
continues to impact health care service around the world. It confirms 
that DCH is fully prepared to handle the vast majority of local patient 
hospital care needs, including the safe and secure treatment of 
COVID-19 if cases arise.

The Leapfrog Group is an independent national watchdog organization 

4 FOR THE COMMUNITY WE LOVE

THE CARING NEWS
Despite the tremendous change the COVID-19 pandemic has brought to 
our daily lives, there is one thing I can be absolutely confident about: the 
people of our community are always stronger when we face adversity 
together. Together, we are able to assist those with the greatest needs and 
help protect the most vulnerable. Together, we can protect our community 
health and work harder to bring our economy back to full strength. 
Together, we are moving beyond this time of crisis and clearly seeing the 
brighter days ahead.

At Dickinson County Healthcare, our FOCUS FORWARD commitment to the 
community did not miss a beat through the 
state government mandated shut downs. We 
shifted our priorities to make sure that every 
resource at our disposal was pointed to deal 
with a potential surge in the virus locally. 
Fortunately for all of us, the COVID impact 
was low in our area compared to downstate 
Michigan or Wisconsin. As COVID-19 cases 
peaked and then slowed in our region, we 
shifted our focus to making sure that people 
who needed to keep up with their critical 
medical needs could do so, despite the state 
government closures of our clinics. I am 
proud to say that our health care team 

A letter from our CEO

Focus Forward

A Community Newsletter from Dickinson County Healthcare Issue 2  -  July 2020

Local Girl Stays Local for Cancer Care Chuck Nelson
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Help us

serve you

better

Dickinson County Healthcare is asking the entire community to 
complete a survey online. The survey asks how you feel about 
our care for you, areas we can improve and areas we are 
doing great at! The survey will take you 10 
minutes. It’s all anonymous but we 
value every answer we 
can get. 

We care aboutwhat you
 think

Please Take Our Survey!

VISIT OUR WEBSITE:
DCHS.ORG 

CLICK ANY OF THE LINKS TO THE SURVEY

Pictured from Left to Right: Jim Campbell; RN, 
Lexi Hagan, and Marina Kuzenny; RN



Telehealth Brings Health Care to
Patient’s Homes

BABIES GO SOCIAL!

Brian Donahue Joins DCH 
as Chief Financial Officer

Dickinson Regional Heart Care Clinic
Opening in September

In March, we reached out to our community on Facebook asking recent 
birthing patients at the hospital to share their baby’s photo, along with a 
short statement about their care. 

We were overwhelmed with messages, similar to this one from Luna’s dad: 
“We appreciate our birthing experience at DCH because the entire staff 
went above and beyond for us. The nurses and doctors were so nice and 
accommodating during the whole process. We feel very grateful and lucky 
to have a caring OB department available locally.” In total, we were able to 
feature 23 DCH babies.

“FROM” THE COMMUNITY WE LOVE
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Dickinson County Healthcare has expanded telehealth services to the 
community. Now, patients can have a real-time visit with their provider by using 
their mobile device, computer or telephone from the comfort and safety of their 
own home. 

Patients can request a telehealth visit by calling for an appointment from any of 
our great providers at 906-776-5432, just as they would for an in-person visit. 
After answering a few questions, the patient is given an appointment time and 
instructions for how to connect with the provider with the technology they have 
at home.

Using the doxy.me online visit portal, the patient and provider can discuss health 
care conditions, symptoms and care plans. If using video, the provider can 
advise the patient based on what they see with issues such as rashes or injuries.

 

Welcoming New Providers for Kids and Women’s Health
Dickinson County Healthcare continues to 
expand care for our community with the 
addition of providers Alexis Whaley, M.D., 

Michael Carpenter, 
M.D., and Ellen 
Bianchi, D.O. 

Dr. Alexis Whaley is a 
familiar face to 
Dickinson County 
Healthcare, returning 
to the excellent team 
of pediatric 
providers. Board 

certified in pediatrics and pediatric sleep 
medicine, Dr. Whaley has previously practiced 
in Washington and Alaska. 

Hailing from the Midwest, she received her 
doctorate degree from the University of 

Wisconsin in 2003 and is licensed to practice in 
both Michigan and Wisconsin. 

Michael Carpenter, M.D., brings his extensive 
knowledge and background to the pediatric 
team, caring for babies, toddlers, and kids. A 
native of Colorado Springs, CO, Dr. Carpenter is 
enjoying the experience of the Upper Peninsula 
and getting away from the urban environment. 

Dr. Carpenter is board 
certified by the 
American Academy of 
Pediatricians and 
brings experience from 
his time serving Air 
Force families at the 
U.S. Air Force 
Academy in Colorado 
Springs and Mountain 
View Medical Group in Mountain View, CO.

Dr. Ellen Bianchi brings her passion for providing 
great medical care to the Dickinson OB/GYN team.

Originally from 
Marquette, Dr. Bianchi 
welcomes the 
opportunity to exercise 
her skills in our area.  “I 
love taking care of and 
supporting women 
through all stages of life. 
I feel very privileged to 
be part of the most private, joyous, and even 
saddest moments in women's lives. I love 
operating and I don't think delivering babies will 
ever get old,” she said.

When Dr. Bianchi is not working, she enjoys 
spending her time with family and friends, 
relaxing by the lake, hiking, snowshoeing, 
camping, and travelling.

Ellen Bianchi, D.O.

Note: Our staff often receives notes of appreciation from patients 

and their families. We are grateful for every message. We want to 

share some of the messages we have recently received. Patient 

identifying information has been removed to respect confidentiality. 

I would love to thank the OB staff for taking such great care of me. I 

was 35 weeks pregnant and had felt very weak, nauseous, 

headache, etc. Tillie was my nurse and she was fantastic! She was 

very professional, thorough, and took extra steps to ensure all was 

well. Thank you, Tillie and all OB staff.

I want to say thank you to the Dickinson Orthopedic Practice for 

the care I recently received. I am so grateful for our local 

healthcare system. Just an added thank you, also, to my 

primary care and gynecology providers, Dickinson Internal 

Medicine & Nephrology Clinic, and Dickinson OB/GYN Services 

and the staff at these offices. Take care, be safe and thanks for 

being there for us.

I would really like to thank my attending nurse from my stay. She 

was pretty much there every day on first shift with me. I pray for 

her every day and will never forget her or Heidi. I’ve been in the 

arms of both these angels. They brought me back with their kind 

words and gentle ways. They are the best. My hope is you being 

able to help me once more.

I just want to commend the Doctors and Staff of the ED. for their 

care, compassion, and expertise. These are a superior group of 

people that truly excel at their chosen profession. I am thankful to all 

of the people that I came in contact with during this time.

“

“

“

“

“

“

“

“

“

Michael Carpenter, M.D.

Dickinson County Healthcare is proud to welcome Brian Donahue as 
the new Chief Financial Officer. 

Prior to joining DCH, Brian served as the Chief Financial Officer for 
Upper Great Lakes Family Health Center for the past six 
years. 

“Brian has experience in all facets of 
healthcare. His knowledge of successful 
business practices in hospitals, clinics, and 
related businesses will serve as a real asset 
to the organization. He will not only be 
managing our day to day hospital finances, 
he will also serve as a member of the 
executive leadership team, helping set the 
future strategic direction of Dickinson,” said 
Chuck Nelson, President and CEO.

“This is a great opportunity and I am excited to join the team at 
Dickinson County Healthcare. DCH has a rich tradition of caring for the 
residents and families of the Upper Peninsula and Northern Wisconsin 
and I am eager to apply my skills and knowledge to help them 
continue down the current path of success,” said Brian.

Focus Forward
Continued from page 1

was able to effectively launch a comprehensive Telehealth program that 
made it easier for anyone to have an appointment with a provider from 
their home. We also began making improvements to key patient service 
areas in our health care facilities. Finally, three new providers were hired 
in the past 90 days to help us continue to expand our services for the 
community.  

Together, we kept our Focus Forward laser pointed to serve your health 
care needs.

I am proud and grateful for our community-centered health care team. 
Every employee at Dickinson is inter-connected to the people of our 
area. Our families, friends and neighbors are all of you. Thank you for 
giving us the honor to serve all of you with the very best health care 
possible. We are all most definitely stronger together.

Best regards

Chuck Nelson
President and CEO
Dickinson County Healthcare

DCH Recognized As One of Safest Hospitals
Continued from page 1 

committed to improving health care quality and safety for 
consumers and purchasers.

Developed under the guidance of a national expert panel, the 
Leapfrog Hospital Safety Grade uses 28 measures of publicly 
available hospital safety data to assign grades to more than 2,600 U.S. 
acute-care hospitals twice per year.

Telehealth was launched at the height of the COVID-19 pandemic to 
ensure that patients who needed the care of a provider could still 
have an appointment without coming to the clinic or hospital. 
Dickinson is continuing Telehealth as a provider appointment option 
because many patients enjoy the convenience and ease of access-
ing health care from their home.

906-776-5432

Video
& Phone

Despite the tremendous change the COVID-19 pandemic has brought to 
our daily lives, there is one thing I can be absolutely confident about: the 
people of our community are always stronger when we face adversity 
together. Together, we are able to assist those with the greatest needs and 
help protect the most vulnerable. Together, we can protect our community 
health and work harder to bring our economy back to full strength. 
Together, we are moving beyond this time of crisis and clearly seeing the 
brighter days ahead.

At Dickinson County Healthcare, our FOCUS FORWARD commitment to the 
community did not miss a beat through the 
state government mandated shut downs. We 
shifted our priorities to make sure that every 
resource at our disposal was pointed to deal 
with a potential surge in the virus locally. 
Fortunately for all of us, the COVID impact 
was low in our area compared to downstate 
Michigan or Wisconsin. As COVID-19 cases 
peaked and then slowed in our region, we 
shifted our focus to making sure that people 
who needed to keep up with their critical 
medical needs could do so, despite the state 
government closures of our clinics. I am 
proud to say that our health care team 

Alexis Whaley, M.D.

The heart health of our community is beating stronger than ever. 
Starting in September, locally-based Cardiologist Dr. Clay Shaker and 
his talented Cardiology team will serve the community at the new 
Dickinson Regional Heart Care Clinic. The clinic 
will feature full-service heart care with 
comprehensive heart care plans, clinic 
consultation, diagnostics, patient navigation to 
heart surgical centers and post-procedure 
cardiac rehabilitation. 

All current patients of Dr. Shaker are 
encouraged to call 906-776-5955 to arrange for 
excellent heart care at the Dickinson Regional 
Heart Care Clinic!

NEW

Dr. Shaker, Cardiology

Brian Donahue, 
Chief Financial Officer


